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This message was written at the beginning of March and by the time you are reading it events will have progressed on the world’s stage.   I hope and pray it is for the better.  However, presently the hoped for peace in Ukraine is not only imploding around us but if anything there seems to be a greater risk of escalation.   The fragile ceasefire in Gaza is close to breaking point as Israel blocks aid into Gaza. 

As Christians we are called to have faith and hope.  But in all honesty, as we look at the world and those who seem to have power and influence, it is all too easy to lose hope. 

Easter is a time of hope. Not a false hope, or even a ‘hope so’, but a sure and certain hope. It is a hope for resurrection life. A hope when all may seem hopeless.

The celebration of Easter is the celebration of the hope of immortality. On that first Good Friday when Jesus died on the cross all hope seemed to be gone. The disciples thought it was all over. Despondently some of them went back to their old occupations.  But the cross was not the end.  Yes Jesus died, truly died, but Easter morning came when the women who went to the tomb were told, “Why are you looking for the living among the dead.  He is not here, he has risen!” 

Because Jesus Christ was raised from the dead, we who trust him have the same hope for ourselves. For if being a Christian is only of value to us in this life, we should be pitied more than anyone. But the fact is this, Jesus Christ rose from the dead, and because he is risen he guarantees that those who sleep in death will one day also be raised. You see, death came into the world because of a man, Adam, the resurrection from the dead will also come through a man, namely Jesus.

Because all of us are part of fallen humanity, we all die, so all in Christ will be made alive. Each however in this order: Christ rose first, then when Christ comes back all his people will live again.

This is the Christian hope. A hope that is based on the fact of Jesus, the one who died and was raised to life.  

May you know something more of this eternal hope, especially at this Easter Season.

Wishing you God’s blessing and this sure and certain hope.

Your minister in Christ
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CONGREGATIONAL RECORD

DEATHS

20th January 2025

Mrs Elizabeth Nelson
    District 9
1st February 2025

Mr George McIlwaine        District 4
14th February 2025

Mr John McDowell            District 2
NEW MEMBERS

4 March 2025


Mr & Mrs Harold Waugh    District 10
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FORTHCOMING SERVICES
            Sunday 13th April      11.00am   
  Palm Sunday Service 

     




 6.00pm    
  Evening Service at The Parish
                Friday 18th April          8.00pm  
  Good Friday Communion Service

            Sunday 20th April      11.00am     
  Easter Sunday Service
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DATES FOR YOUR DIARY

           11th – 17th May

Christian Aid Week

          Saturday 17th May

Christian Aid Coffee Morning (Parish)

       
  Sunday 18th May

Communion Service

          Monday 19th May

Congregational Committee Meeting

          Sunday 8th June

Children’s Day 
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Kidszone meet on a Sunday morning at 10.45 before church.  We enjoy time together learning about stories from the Bible. We do crafts, sing, play games and hear a Bible story. 

Recently we had our Pancake breakfast together with the Mission Group.  We had a lovely time with lots of delicious pancakes being served!!!  We raised £500 for Northern Ireland Children's Hospice.  Thank you to all who came along and supported us! 

We are looking forward to Easter and our Children's Day Service in June. 

The Kidszone Team. 
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THE LEISURE GROUP

Our group meets on a Tuesday evening from 7.15 pm onwards. This season we have had a large attendance of very enthusiastic ladies ready to enjoy exercise and fun. Many friendships have been formed, with those attending being grateful for such a caring and thoughtful group of ladies.

Money raised from our Coffee Morning which took place on 29th March, will go into our charity fund to be distributed later on in the year. 

Each year when the Leisure Group finishes for the season we meet at the church hall on a Tuesday evening beginning the month of June. Weather permitting, we as a group go for a walk around our beautiful area of Groomsport.  Anyone interested would be made very welcome. We set off at 7.00pm sharp.

                                                                                                                                                      Sandra Todd
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BOWLING CLUB

Another successful season is almost at an end for our club.  Back in September we welcomed back our members and were strengthened by the addition of new members, who integrated well for a time of fun and fellowship.

We were pleased to host matches from local church clubs in our newly refurbished halls complex which were very well supported.

To date our in-house matches are almost completed, and we look forward to our annual end of season dinner in April when trophies will be awarded to the worthy winners.

We hope to recommence in September when anyone wishing to join us will be made very welcome, so do come along and give it a go. 
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Jean Wilson
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The Hobby Hub meets on Thursday afternoons from 
2.00 -4.00pm. 

We have around 10 ladies who usually knit or crochet. We have board games and jigsaws available if desired, or you may like to bring along any other hobby you may have and perhaps encourage us to diversify.

We would like to welcome anyone, ladies or gentlemen, who have Thursday afternoons free and would enjoy a bit of company and lots of chat. You might even get a cup of tea and a biscuit.

Please pop in and see what is going on. Everyone will be made very welcome.

Margaret McCreedy
Tai Chi for Health at The Hub
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The new year began early January with three enthusiastic classes. Beginners, improvers and advanced.  We continued to learn new moves and how to use breathing techniques to keep us calm and reduce stress or anxiety. 
We have to remind ourselves of the Chinese proverb
“all things are difficult before they are easy”.
Everyone has made great progress on their tai chi journey and hopefully feel some benefits.  It is lovely to hear the chat and see new friendships developing. 
We look forward to our Easter tea/coffee and treats.
As always my thanks to Ian for setting up and clearing of the halls each week.

The term will finish mid-May.  Date to be confirmed.
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Janet Wilson
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THE TUESDAY CLUB GROOMSPORT

We had a great afternoon on 4th March when the Bangor Ukes came to entertain us, and entertain they did.  Everyone enjoyed their music, and it was over far too soon. Thank you to all those who supported our first fundraiser of this year. Let me bring you up to date with the club events.

On April 1st, we have invited Rev. Duncan Pollock to come and talk to us on his famous “hats” theme. Everyone is welcome as this is an open meeting at 2.00pm. We are so looking forward to welcoming Duncan. 

Equally welcome is Ian Sloan on 6th May.  Ian has entitled his talk 

“Old Bangor and the changes we see”.  Another open meeting at 

2.00 pm.

Our later programmes will appear in future magazines. Membership is open to those who live alone, no matter what circumstances. Open meetings are for members and non-members, as we consider the subject of our talks would be interesting to a wider audience. 

Please contact Mary on 028 9107 0624 for further details.
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Our Mission Committee and Kidszone invited everyone to their Pancake Breakfast which took place on Sunday 2nd March.

They met before morning worship and enjoyed some delicious freshly made pancakes with all your favourite accompaniments.

£500 was raised from this event, which will be supporting 
Northern Ireland Children’s Hospice
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Our Annual General Meeting was held on                                                                      Monday 3rd March in the Walter Nelson Halls.

There was a short business meeting when the annual reports were presented by the Clerk of Session, Treasurer and Property Convenor.

Then there was entertainment by the very accomplished flautist, Harry Douglas. Harry is currently the principal flautist in the Ulster Youth Orchestra. This was followed by a time for our church family to chat and enjoy some refreshments.
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Toilet twinning - Groomsport, Malawi and Sudan


Some years ago, toilets within our premises were twinned with villages within the African continent. Almost 1 in 3 people in the world do not have a safe place to go to the loo. Obviously that makes daily life unpleasant, uncomfortable and unhealthy.                                            Thousands of deaths are caused by poor sanitation. 

In the light of recent improvements in our facilities in the hall complex, we decided to renew our commitment to the work of Tearfund in Malawi and Sudan by giving £60 to twin each of our hall toilets and the one in the church vestibule. 

Our gifts allow people in four villages to build a decent toilet which will enable people to have dignity and health enhanced. 

People who use our facilities will see photographs of the twinned toilets in Malawi and Sudan.
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Tearfund and Christian Aid
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In the mission committee we have recently sent donations to Tearfund and Christian Aid for their work in providing food, shelter, clean water and medical supplies to people who are refugees in South Sudan and the Democratic Republic of Congo.                                                                                                                                                                     
This photograph makes clear the urgency                         of these needs.
[image: image22.png]




Maureen Stewart – Mission Committee

Open Doors




[image: image23.png]&

OpenDoors




The ministry of Open Doors has its origins in one man and one journey. In 1955, a young Dutchman went to Warsaw and discovered the existence of a persecuted church. He became known as Brother Andrew, and from 1955 to 1967 he travelled throughout Eastern Europe, delivering Scriptures, encouraging persecuted believers, and recruiting others to help him.  
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The publication of God’s Smuggler in 1967 catapulted Andrew to worldwide renown. An entire generation caught the vision of supporting the persecuted church. 
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The vision soon spread beyond the Soviet Union to countries such as China, Vietnam, Saudi Arabia, North Korea, and several African states. Meanwhile, Open Doors had long been aware of growing persecution in the Muslim world and religious nationalism in countries such as India.

Supporting the church means more than delivering Bibles. In 1978, the first training manual for leaders on how to resist persecution was produced for Christians in Asia and in the 1990s a training institute was established for pastors in sub-Saharan Africa. Open Doors also developed a global training programme for persecuted church pastors.
At the same time, Open Doors socio-economic development programmes helped persecuted Christians in other ways. Literacy projects were launched to help Christians read and study the Bible. In 1998 Open Doors launched its first major relief project to fly in food and supplies to remote areas of war-torn southern Sudan. Today Open Doors provides relief aid, livelihood support and community development projects for hundreds of thousands of Christians around the world.
Brother Andrew passed away just over 2 years ago aged 94.
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In the seven decades since his first journey, Open Doors has continued to seek out and strengthen the persecuted church. Much of this work must be done in secret to protect those risking their lives. Our help enables Open Doors to serve millions of persecuted Christians in over 70 countries, working with churches and local partners to provide Bibles, Christian materials, training, livelihood skills and advocacy.

                                                                                                  (please see over)
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On Saturday 4th October we will be holding a concert here 
in the church to raise money for Open Doors. 
We will be delighted to host the King’s Chorale singers along with our own Gillian McCutcheon and other guest performers to a night of choral music and clarinet playing.

 We will issue tickets of invitation, and the collection 
will go to Open Doors. 
We know it is a long way off, but please put this date in your diary to come along and enjoy a night of musical entertainment and support a very worthy cause. 

Thank you.

Dr Michael Steele
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Christian Aid Week:  11th – 17th May 2025
Will you help fund vital tools and training, so farmers can support their community to escape hunger?
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Aurelia is an inspirational farmer and community leader who lives in Guatemala where gruelling heatwaves and extreme weather are destroying her farm, due to the climate crisis.

Fortunately, Aurelia heard about an organisation called Congcoop that works in her area of Guatemala. A Christian Aid partner, Congcoop trains people like Aurelia in ways of farming that work with nature so that they produce crops that can cope with the impact of the climate crisis. By working with Congcoop, Aurelia has learnt skills and knowledge to grow native seeds that are better suited to the climate crisis. She’s producing her own organic fertiliser, creating nurseries, constructing rainwater collection systems, and making nutritious food and medicine for her chickens. Congcoop also provided Aurelia with seeds and tools.
By supporting Christian Aid week, you can help farmers like Aurelia fight back against climate change. Look out for the Christian Aid envelopes either delivered to your home or found in the church pews.
If you would be able to help with delivering envelopes or supporting the coffee morning in the Parish church on 17th May, please contact a member of the mission committee. Thank you!

(Dr Michael Steele, Chair of GPC Mission Committee)
Update from The Hope Christian Trust, Gaza

The Hope Christian Trust is in constant communication

(although frustrated from time to time by electricity outages) with their Christian and Muslim friends in Gaza City, the area most devastated by the terrible war. The fragile ceasefire continues but recently Israel has stopped humanitarian aid entering and also stopped electricity supplies hence seriously affecting daily life due to stopping the working of desalination plants therefore affecting water supplies and also refrigeration. Generators are silent due to the lack of fuel.  Israeli Hostages are still being held and the reciprocal arrangement for Palestinian prisoners to be released has stopped. Discussions in Qatar and Egypt limp on and Trump and Netanyahu continue to make hostile pronouncements that do not make for peace.
The Trust is able to get money into Gaza and friends are purchasing and distributing plastic sheets to make tents and bags of flour and some bags of tinned food. The Alminara (Lighthouse) School supported by the Trust and its American partners has only minimal damage and as of the beginning of March has been thoroughly cleaned and now houses over 70 children daily in the Kindergarten. Classes for older children are planned. The school building and grounds are also being used in the afternoons regularly for recreational activities for young people living in the nearby Orthodox Church. Lighthouse School Teachers left in Gaza are being employed to lead and teach the children. 
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There is hope in the midst of the devastation, death and despair. Please continue to pray for the Christian community that they will remain strong in their faith and reach out in love to the communities around them.
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This article was submitted on 17th March, but sadly bombing resumed the next day on 18th March.

Our prayers are needed more than ever.
Rosalind MacNeice
Victorian Picnic on Bird Island
It was a fine day for the picnic.  It had been a week or two weeks in the planning.  Approval had to be obtained from the Marchioness of Londonderry, Lady Theresa - it was her boat after all. The date was to be the day before Good Friday: Thursday 11th April, 1895, 130 years ago almost to the day.

Lady Theresa, a patron of the arts, was due to travel from her house, Mount Stewart, on the Ards Peninsula that day to open the Arts and Industrial Exhibition in Belfast. For the purposes of the picnic, the Marchioness readily gave permission for a few senior staff to borrow her boat, Mountstewart, a yacht, built in Cowes around 1892, measuring 22 feet long and 6.5 feet wide.

There would be eight persons on board:  Joseph Grainge (43) House Steward, the most senior member of the domestic staff.  He shared a home in Battersea, London, with his wife and five children.  He had worked for the Londonderrys for 12 years.

Eliza Taunt (46) was Head Cook from Ayrshire.  She had been with the Londonderrys for 20 years.  Elizabeth Dougal (43) from near Edinburgh was Housekeeper.  She had been in her post for just two weeks.  Valet to Lord Londonderry, William Rowe was a married man who lived in West London.

Joseph, Eliza and William moved around with the Londonderrys as they travelled between their various homes in England.  Elizabeth was based at Mount Stewart.

Nineteen year old Jane Cheshire was Lady’s Maid to Lord Enniskillen’s daughter, Lady Cathleen Cole, who was visiting from Florence Court.  William Start, also based at Florence Court, was Lord Enniskillen’s valet.

Making up the party of eight were two boatmen from Kircubbin, the very experienced William Hagan and his eldest son, seventeen year old Robert. 

The big day had dawned, bright and dry, the temperature was about 9 degrees C, though likely to be colder out on the Lough with a light breeze.

It was around noon when the excited party headed down to the jetty (a small part of which remains) on the foreshore with all the paraphernalia required for the occasion: wicker hampers and baskets of food and drink, a folding table or two, dining ware and linens.

What kind of food and drink would they have taken with them on this Victorian picnic?  Let’s imagine Lady Theresa had acted graciously giving cookie Eliza a free hand to prepare the food as if for the Londonderrys themselves. 

Taking Mrs Beeton’s advice, Eliza may have organised a joint of cold roast beef or rib of lamb, roast duck, veal and ham pies, pigeon pie, lobsters, chicken and salads, and sandwiches of thick cut whole meal bread with fillings of salted meat and salad like lettuce, cress, celery and cheese.  The Victorians cut no corners when it came to eating outdoors.

Cook would have prepared sweets such as fruit turnovers, cheesecakes, cabinet puddings, blancmanges and jam puffs. What! No tray bakes! Beverages would have included bottles of ale, ginger beer, lemonade, a light wine and tea.  Champagne, of the non-vintage variety, was de rigueur on any respectable Victorian picnic.  Experience and gossip, however, would have warned Lady Theresa that fizz and flirting was a dangerous combination.  Given that there were two teenagers on the trip, Jane and Robert, I am quite sure that Joseph, the most senior of the domestic staff would have been instructed accordingly.
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Normally, dining outdoors would have been the province of the privileged but on this occasion Big House Ireland in the shape of Mount Stewart would be playing host to the working class.

So it was all aboard, the women in their Sunday best voluminous white dresses, their shoulders shawl-draped against the cool breeze.  For the men I guess waistcoats and tweed jackets would have been the order of the day set off by those wide brimmed cloth caps capable of accepting a helicopter landing.

Mountstewart sped forward, swift and slick, south to Kircubbin, her mainsail proud and full as if to say aren’t I the pretty one.  They rounded Kircubbin Bay past the new yacht, Marette, just launched that morning and headed halfway across the Lough to Bird Island for their eagerly anticipated open air banquet.

The food and accessories couldn’t be unloaded quickly enough as the party sought a suitable site for their sumptuous repast.  Maybe linen cloths spread out on the grass instead to accept the goodies instead of tables.  

As someone once said of the Victorian era, “I’ve been told that marriages are made in heaven, but in my opinion a great many more are made at picnics.”

They would have been very hungry by the time the food was laid out and a glass or two of the bubbly or ginger beer quickly quaffed.  
Victorians were fond of their games so perhaps a few tennis racquets were produced for the women and a ball for the men.  Better still, a snooze on the grass after the feast was a good option.  A young couple or any couple indeed, might even have stolen away from the group for a walk around the small island.  “Oh to be young again,” I can hear housekeeper Elizabeth sighing at the sight of Lucy and Robert, laughing and innocently holding hands, as they disappeared from sight.

The tide was turning on a stiffening breeze, time to pack up and set a course for home. Tacking upwind in a northerly direction, a zigzag movement, the Hagans, father and son, guided their craft carefully in the tricky conditions.  White horses topped the waves as the sea turned choppy.   The Vikings had named the mouth of the lough Strang-fjröthr (strong sea-inlet) respecting its many islands, currents and rocks. 

The happy laughter of the passengers faded to nervous chatter.  Anxious looks, perhaps a touch of sea sickness, replacing the gaiety of the day as the Mountstewart bobbed about on the swell of the outgoing tide.

A farmer working his fields on Rainey Island spotted Mountstewart manoeuvre homewards.  Lady Thersa’s yacht was well known in the region.  He glanced up a little later but to his surprise there was no sign of the vessel.  He was the last person to see the boat. 

 Mountstewart had disappeared beneath the waves and her passengers and crew to a watery grave. They would have stood little chance.  The women in their multi- layered dresses would have been dragged under very quickly.  It is likely that no one could swim, and more than likely life-jackets were not worn.
Extensive searches were carried out when they failed to return.  Some articles of clothing and floating debris such as an oar were found but of Mountstewart herself or her occupants there was no sign.    The bodies of four of the eight victims turned up over the coming months at different locations around the Lough – Joseph Grainge, William Hagan, Jane Cheshire, and William Start.  “For them no more the blazing hearth shall burn,/ or busy housewife ply her evening care”.*

The disaster was widely reported at the time.  Queen Victoria, who would have known the Londonderrys, reportedly sent a telegram of condolences.  However, the mystery surrounding the tragedy endures to this day.

(My thanks are due to Fred Wray who wrote the fine poem, Tipping Point, and to the research group without whose diligence upon discovering the memorial to the victims on the foreshore this story would have remained lost in the depths of time.)

*Elegy written in a Country Churchyard, by Thomas Gray                                By Brian McClelland
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At the end of September 2024, we received the terrible news that Anandaban Hospital in Nepal had been badly affected by floods and landslides.  This hospital has stood as a beacon of hope and healing for many years, but these landslides have threatened all of that.  Torrential rain caused flooding and two major landslides, with a number of smaller landslides at the hospital site.   Many hospital buildings were damaged or destroyed and sadly one staff member died as a result of the landslide.
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The task of restoration is enormous, but with our help the

hospital can be restored and once again become a centre of hope and healing for those affected by Leprosy.   Work has already begun fixing the access roads and some of the buildings.

If you can make a donation it will make a real difference to the recovery effort. Any cheques should be made payable 
to Groomsport Presbyterian Church.

Please remember the patients and staff of Anandaban hospital in your prayers.   Thank you.
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(Photograph taken by Jonathan Manson)
Groomsport Presbyterian Church

35-37 Main Street
Groomsport
BT19 6JR

Phone: 028 9146 2552

office@groomsportpresbyterian.com

www.groomsportpresbyterian.com
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Useful Contacts





Minister: Rev Paul Dalzell  07909 896123


Pastoral Assistant: Rev Denis Campbell  07716 332769


Clerk of Session: Dr Michael Steele 028 9127 4559


Facilities Coordinator:  Mr Ian McDonald  07899 718089


Office Secretary: Mrs Julie McClurg 028 9146 2552





Email: office@groomsportpresbyterian.com


Church Website: www.groomsportpresbyterian.com
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